USDA APHIS COOPERATIVE AGRICULTURAL PEST SURVEY (CAPS) PROGRAM

STATE CAPS COMMITTEE MEETING

Windsor, CT

Wednesday, May 22, 2013; 10:00 a.m. – 12:00 p.m.

MINUTES

Tia Blevins, Vicki Smith, Kirby Stafford, Claire Rutledge and Katherine Dugas attended from The Connecticut Agricultural Experiment Station (CAES).  Patty Douglass and Nichole Carrier attended from USDA APHIS PPQ.  Joan Allen, Donna Ellis, Ana Legrand, and Mary Concklin attended from the University of Connecticut (UCONN).  Brad Robinson and Kevin Grady attended from the Department of Energy and Environmental Protection (DEEP).
1. Sequester Changes

Funding for FY2013 has been reduced by 7.8% because of the Congressional sequester.  CAES has reduced the time we are running surveys to absorb this cut.   PPQ was also cut 7.8 percent and is cutting seasonal staff hours and restricting travel.  The biocontrol program has not been affected so far.  Next year’s CAPS funding will be at this reduced level.
2. Updates of 2013 CAPS and PPQ surveys and outreach programs

Surveys conducted by The Connecticut Agricultural Experiment Station (CAES):

· Bundled Tree Pest Survey: 
a. European Hardwood Ambrosia Beetle, Oak Ambrosia Beetle

CAES is handling 23 sites and Kevin Grady of DEEP is servicing two.  The European hardwood ambrosia beetle survey ended the week of May 5th.  Scolytid beetles have been recovered from all sites and are being screened.  No target species have yet been identified.  The oak ambrosia beetle survey will begin the first week of June, when lures will be deployed.  Each of these surveys was shortened by one collection cycle because of sequestration.
b. Christmas tree survey: Black Spruce Beetle, Brown Spruce Longhorned Beetle

Donna Ellis, UConn, is conducting this survey at 25 sites in eastern CT – Hartford, Tolland, Windham, New London, Middlesex counties (New London and Middlesex counties added to get to 25 sites).  Most of the sites are already set up.  Information was posted on the CT Christmas Tree Growers website looking for participating growers.  The summer worker is on board.  Traps will be harvested every 2 weeks.  Is there any possibility of getting specimens for screening purposes?

c. Visual beetle nursery survey:  Asian Longhorned Beetle, Rough Shouldered Longhorned Beetle

CAES inspector Peter Trenchard is conducting this survey.  So far, five visual surveys are completed, consisting of 30 sites, 22,440 trees, in 10 different tree species.  No beetles or signs of damage have been found. 

· Cerceris Wasp Biosurveillance for Buprestid beetles:

Dr. Claire Rutledge, CAES, is conducting this survey.  Wasps emerge in Mid-June.  She will be focusing more on the eastern side of the state.  The Master Gardener program plus new volunteers could result in 98 volunteers.  It is more likely we will have around 70 volunteers.   This year the volunteers are more evenly distributed throughout the state with the new volunteers coming from Tolland and Windham counties.  Last year was a ‘banner year’ with 20 sites at which 50 beetles were collected, which is the target for the survey.  Also Cerceris brought EAB to us last year at a ball field in Prospect. There is a new EAB site in Hamden, across from Sleeping Giant State park.  There is one heavily infested tree and 13-14 other infested ash on property.  No changes have had to be made to the quarantine yet.  The Hamden site was reported by a homeowner via CAES’ official EAB reporting email, CAES.StateEntomologist@ct.gov.  The Cerceris nest at Sleeping Giant lookout tower may pick up EAB this year.  Claire reported that during a talk at a meeting of the Prospect land trust, a woman told a story that her grandson refused to take firewood out of the county as he’d heard about EAB through the Boy Scouts.
· Mile-a-Minute (MaM) biological control (UConn + CAES)

This program is in its 5th season.  Donna Ellis, UCONN, is working with Carole Cheah and Todd Mervosh, CAES.  The same UCONN summer worker on the Christmas tree survey is also helping with this project.  Releases so far:  2,000 beneficial weevils will be released late June; 5,000-6,000 will be released in July.  Ridgefield and Roxbury are two of the new release sites this year.  We do a lot of outreach programs that bring in many MaM reports.  Most are Oriental bittersweet and other non-target reports that are negative for MaM. There have already been positives for MaM this year.

· Lily leaf beetle (LLB) biological control (UConn)

This is the 2nd year for this biological control program. Three types of parasitic wasps for control of lily leaf beetle will be introduced.  Lisa Tewksbury, URI, provides adult parasitoids.  Only two species were released last year due to availability.  Releases weren’t synchronized with LLB last year due to the early spring, but hopefully the timing will be better this year.  Currently we are looking statewide for volunteer homeowners and businesses with large amounts of lilies and beetles as parasitoid release sites.
· Emerald ash borer biological control - Claire Rutledge, CAES
The first Connecticut release of the EAB biocontrol wasp, Tetrastichus setifer, will be next week in Prospect and Middlebury.  The wasps are produced in Michigan.  They are shipped as pupae in infested ash logs, which are then attached to infested trees.  Data from Michigan shows these wasps establish well. They move and distribute to other trees easily.  Oobius, an EAB egg parasite, will be released later.  Spathius, a third EAB parasitoid, is not working very well further north, so we will not be releasing those.

· Patti Douglass, PPQ and Chris Martin, DEEP Forestry reported that ‘Don’t Move Firewood’
 signs have been installed on roads that cross into Connecticut.  The metal signs say “Firewood Regulated, Permit Required.”  DOT wouldn’t allow a website address on the sign.  They struggled with wording and simplicity.  This project is funded jointly between DEEP and CAES and both seals are on the signs.
Surveys conducted USDA APHIS PPQ:

· European Hardwood and Oak Ambrosia Beetles 
PPQ is trapping for these bark beetles at 12 larger importers.  A lot of native bark beetles were in the traps this past week.  They have cut back from 20 traps.  They will be switching to the oak ambrosia lure in mid-June and going through September.
· Asian defoliators Survey – nun and rosy gypsy moth at New Haven and New London ports  

PPQ has 15 sites with 2 traps that are 30 meters apart.  The new lure is supposed to inhibit gypsy moth.  Nun moth wing markings are very similar to gypsy moth, so identification is tricky.  This survey runs July through September.  These moths have no molecular diagnosis.  Identification is by morphology only.

· Cerceris wasp biosurveillance for buprestid beetles

PPQ has 10 sites where they will be collecting 50 prey beetles per site.  Staff is very short this season, so they will be working with Claire to get volunteers.
· Experimental traps for Pearleaf Blister Moth

This survey was scratched last year due to questionable identification compared to a native species.  PPQ has traps at five orchards and nurseries, including the 4-H farm in Bloomfield. The participating apple growers aren’t spraying.  Other Prunus species are hosts as well.  This moth has a wide host range.  The moth is 7-8 mm long.  Normally sticky traps contain a thick glue. They are now testing a hard tack sticky bottom that keeps the moths more intact.  They will be trapping from April through September due to a long flight time.  Next year this survey may be funded through Farm Bill.

· Emerald Ash Borer Purple Panel Traps

Tom Worthley, UConn Forestry will place the purple panel traps at 307 sites.  There have been no financial cuts here.  Tom has identified 180 sites on eastern side of state.  He is working with a Forest Service grid for site selection.  There is delayed deployment due to slow degree day accumulation.  Hopefully they will be placed by June.  There will be no traps in New Haven county (we know it’s there).  He may put up a few spares, if available though.

EAB Preparedness Group:  This group meets as needed. DEEP is working with Nate Siegert, Forest Service, on a delimiting survey.  During the heavy survey weeks we were in thigh high snow.  Most landowners were cooperative.  Getting written permission is not always easy. We used forest service grids where sample trees were collected and peeled.  We had some new finds such as Middlebury, Oxford and Cheshire.  Outreach is being conducted on quarantine requirements.  We will continue girdling for detection purposes.

Outreach Report – Katherine Dugas

· We staffed tables at CNLA and CTPA Winter Meetings.  We talked to many industry professionals regarding current CAPS pests.

· The CAPS website has been and will continue to be updated.  New information and fact sheets are being added.

· We’ve been working closely with the Eastern CT Forest Landowners Association (ECFLA) this year.  Several of our European hardwood and oak ambrosia beetle trapping sites are on their properties.  We will be giving them an update on CAPS at one of their meetings, date to be determined.

3.   2014 CAPS Guidelines

· Funding down to sequester levels and Program Changes 

· Maximumn funding for 2014 will be $101,650.   No more than $3,000 will be allowed for travel.  No national meetings are planned.  Meetings being cut.  States are encouraged to get funding Farm Bill for ‘specialty’ crops.  

· Stone fruits, grape, Asian defoliator, P. ramorum, Khapra, honey bee surveys are all funded in the Farm Bill currently.
· Priority Survey

Bundled surveys need to include priority pests of national concern.  Pests of state concern that fit the site (ie. Nursery) can be added.  States can’t request same survey under both funding sources.  We aren’t a big ‘crop’ state compared to larger states.  The nursery industry is our largest crop we need to protect.

· Pest and Survey Lists:

· Hylurgops was removed from list and Megaplatypus was added to 2014 list.
4. Other old or new business

· The next State CAPS Committee meeting will be fall 2013 in Windsor

· Katherine Dugas, CAES, reported on the first state record of the European crane fly  

·  Adult European crane fly was mailed to CAES Insect Inquiry office in late April.  Rich Cowles, Katherine Dugas and Rose Hiskes identified the specimen.  The insect was found dead inside a Greenwich home.  No lawn issues or injuries were reported.

· Rose Hiskes has contacted Steve Rackliffe at UConn and left a voicemail.

· Katherine Dugas, CAES, reported on the Forest Pest Outreach and Survey Project

· Currently we are scheduled to attend the Woodstock and Hebron fairs (early registration).  We also plan on attending Berlin, Haddam Neck, The Big E, Durham fairs.

· We are trying to find new venues in the larger cities as urban trees are also attached by ALB and EAB.
· Through Donna Ellis we are working with UConn Master Gardeners

· We are trying to contact Asplundh and other tree trimming companies

· Earth day themed talks were successful

· We are continuing outreach to both boy and girl scouts

· Patty also suggested targeting town street tree management, pest controllers, department of public works and/or tree wardens

· Vicki Smith, CAES, reported on Thousand Cankers Disease.
· West Virginia now has a Thousand Cankers quarantine.  Vectors (insects, fungus) and walnut products (except for processed nutmeats and processed lumber) are regulated.  Non coniferous firewood is under the quarantine.
· Via Vicki Smith - Mike Cooper, National Plant Board President reports that everyone on staff in Oklahoma is okay.  State offices are closed due to low water pressure.

